University Budget Advisory Committee Meeting
Minutes 
August 28, 2014
9:30 – 10:45 a.m.
Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall 
Members Present: Warwick Arden, Robert Davis, Mary Watzin, Montserrat Fuentes, Jeannette Moore, Wyona Goodwin, Charles Leffler, Terri Lomax, Derek Aday, Susan Faircloth, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Betsy Brown, Retta Clemons, Steve Keto, Duane Larick, Vicki Pennington, Ginger Burks, Barry Olson (for Mike Mullen)
Provost Arden opened the meeting with an introduction.  Members introduced themselves. 
Provost Arden continued the meeting with agenda item #3 “Strategic Resource Management Update.”  Ginger Burks and Duane Larick led the discussion.  
Key points include:
· Strategic resource management began some time ago when the Working Group received and triaged 200 ideas from the campus community about ways to achieve greater efficiency and effectiveness related to resource management.  In phase one of the Working Group’s work, some of the 200 ideas were recommended to the chancellor as ideas/initiatives that teams should begin working on.  Six Implementation Teams have been named to work on the following initiatives:
· Common Internal Allocation  Methodology for Enrollment Change

· Internal Transfers

· Doctoral Enrollment Market Analysis

· Growth of Doctoral Education 

· Premium Tuition for Targeted Master's Programs

· Concept of a University College
· One initiative (Program Enhancement in the College of Engineering) has not yet received its charge.

· Phase two concepts/ideas are currently being considered by the Strategic Resource Management Working Group and will go to Vice Chancellor Leffler and Chancellor Woodson later.

· An Administrative Resource Team may be one that the SRM Working Group may want to look at as well as other ideas in phase two.
Members’ comments and questions:

· People [colleagues] have been asking who’s on the implementation teams.  Is there a website we can go to?  Response by G. Burks, C. Leffler, and W. Arden:  We’re working on a website now.  We can send a copy of the charge letters to deans.  We can also send something out to remind folks that these are the ideas from phase one that the chancellor approved.

· As the implementation team is looking at a unified funding formula, their timing is by Christmas [2014].  But, within a few weeks we’ll be registering students for Spring 2015.  Implementation teams probably should get information out about proposed time lines.  Response by Provost Arden:  When we talk about funding, we’re not looking at the way money comes into the campus, we look at the way funding gets distributed across campus.  For example, we want there to be an equal [funding] playing field for on-campus, distance education, and summer school.  The challenge will be how to offer a workable implementation plan.  There has to be sensitivity to the fact that people are registering for Spring. . . we can’t pull funding in a way that cripples programs.  On the other hand we don’t want to create perverse incentives.  The enrollment projections mean not a lot of money will be coming into the system.  People won’t see a huge impact at the ground level.  Many of the ideas/initiatives are really important but won’t create more revenue.  The goal is looking at long term ways of doing business better.  Tweaks on the internal side are really going to be important.  Phase one of this process is academic related.  In phase two, we’ll be looking at the finance and business side.
Vice Chancellor Leffler acknowledged Ginger Burks and Duane Larick for leading the SRM Working Group and commended them for their ongoing work.  
When there was no further discussion about agenda item 3, Vice Chancellor Leffler led discussion for agenda item 2 “Budget Update.”  He informed UBAC members that Governor McCrory signed a budget.  He said his goal in today’s meeting is to highlight and share some of the details [in the budget] and to discuss philosophy behind some of the budget decisions.  Vice Chancellor Leffler used a powerpoint presentation titled “Budget and Legislative Update” to guide his discussion.  
He began with Slide 2 that listed monetary figures which the UNC System requested and the amount which was approved in the legislative budget.  Vice Chancellor Leffler pointed out that UNC System requested $38M for investing in its strategic plan for priorities like increasing degree attainment, strengthening academic quality and for ground breaking research involving community health care needs, etc. but received only $3M.  Also, he said the UNC System requested $22.6M for critical campus needs and received only $1M and received zero dollars to retain talented workforce and received zero dollars to restore reductions & repeal nonresident tuition increases.  The System had requested $13M and $35.1M respectively for those two priorities.  In summary of slide 2, Vice Chancellor Leffler said the UNC System requested a total of $108.7M in recurring dollars and received just $4M.
UBAC was able to see budget reductions on slide 3.  The UNC System is handed a 4.7% reduction [NC State University a 4.4% reduction] which began in 2013-14 and continues in the 2014-15 budget.  In 2013-14, NC State’s budget was reduced by $21.1M and will be reduced by an estimated $7.1M in 2014-15.  Vice Chancellor Leffler reminded UBAC that the budget reduction amounts are not yet allocated; he said he knows that cuts are coming but isn’t sure of the exact amount.  Cuts will be made to NC State’s [and to the System’s] management flexibility, strategic direction/plan, and non-resident tuition increase.  
Slide 4 provided information about an enrollment budget change.  At NC State, recurring funding for overall enrollment (for regular term, distance education, and veterinary medicine) is in the negative for 2014-15 by $0.3M.  Based on credit hours, although distance education and veterinary medicine are projected to gain funding in 2014-15 in the amount of $0.9M and $1.7M respectively, regular term enrollment is projected to lose funding in the amount of $2.9M.  Considering all three enrollment categories, this is why NC State is projected to have a $0.3M deficit in its 2014-15 recurring enrollment budget. Vice Chancellor Leffler emphasized that this deficit will have an impact.  Slide 4 further showed that NC State received an enrollment budget of $7.5M the previous year in 2013-14.  Similarly, slide 4 showed a big drop-off in the budget for Repair & Renovation [from $12.2M in 2013-14 down to $2.1M in 2014-15]. 
Slide 5 mentioned matching funds for NC State’s Next Generation Power Electronics Innovation Institute which will be $2M per year for the five years which totals $10M.  Vice Chancellor Leffler said this is not new appropriations.  In addition, he said NC State will get $600K from the North Carolina Dept. of Agriculture and from Consumer Services for initiatives involving food processing and plant science.
Vice Chancellor Leffler discussed several other areas which the legislative budget specifies that will cost money.  These include: 1) in-state tuition for military-affiliated students; 2) the health insurance per the affordable care act; 3) SPA $1000 salary increase; 4) EPA salary increase which was approved but not funded; 5) allowing UNC faculty and staff to take 3 classes per year;  and 6) 40 hours of bonus leave which will not expire.  He said there’s no new money to cover health insurance, and the program of coverage must start January 2015.  He said complying with the affordable care act will require more tracking and paper work because temporary and part-time employees must receive health coverage when they work 30 hours per week over a 3-month period.  Keeping track of this data, he said, will be very important.  He said deans/colleges and the units will pay the cost for insurance for a 30+ hour employee.
Member’s Question: 

The “ton of stuff” [paper work] we have to keep up with for a 29-hour employee right now is a lot.  Is all this paperwork and tracking really necessary?  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler: We’ve got to have a system of tracking a part-time employee’s hours and work placement.  The tracking will be a work in progress.  If someone works in two different departments, for example, we have to keep up with the number of hours worked in each department because it’s the cumulative hours that we have to add up.  We’re trying not to say you can’t hire someone for 30 hours because you [departments] might need that person.  But, we are saying we have to keep track of the hours.
Regarding the EPA salary increase, Vice Chancellor Leffler pointed out that giving EPA employees at least the $1000 increase [which is what SPAs are getting] will cost about $5M.
According to slide 7, Vice Chancellor Leffler indicated that NC State [and other System universities] will be required to generate a report on trust funds to the State Budget Office and that there are new rules about the way camps work.  He further stated that the Legislative budget requires a total of $29M to be spent on program initiatives at Kannapolis [which is up from $21M].  He indicated that NC State currently spends $2.2M and will have to find more ways to spend at Kannapolis.  
Vice Chancellor Leffler distributed a two-sided handout titled on side-1 “FY 2014-15 Allocations Summary for the University of North Carolina” and titled on side-2 “FY 2014-15 Allocations for Strategic Directions Efficiency Reductions and Management Flexibility Reductions.”  He said he wanted UBAC members to see how many different moving parts there are.  The second side of the handout shows how eighteen UNC- System affiliated entities must absorb the $12.2M in reductions to the UNC System Strategic Plan/Direction plus another $12.2M  reductions in the UNC System Management Flexibility.   Through instructional, operational, and program consolidation efficiency reductions, the eighteen affiliates share the $12.2M reduction burden.  When it comes to the UNC System Strategic Plan/Direction, NC State’s entry on the spreadsheet illustrates how we will take reductions in these areas as well as how Agriculture Research and Cooperative Extension will take a reduction in their operational budget.  All total, NC State will achieve $2,390,785 in reductions.  When it comes to UNC System Management Flexibility, again, the spreadsheet illustrates that NC State will achieve a reduction of $3,022,002 which is the largest reduction of all eighteen entities.
Side-1 of the handout details the allocations to UNC-GA plus the 17 affiliated universities/schools, plus four other entities.  After considering numerous factors and line items, NC State’s 2014-15 revised operating budget is adjusted down from the 2013-14 authorized allocation [$478,990,716 in 2013-14 down to $475,460,590 in 2014-15].  Vice Chancellor Leffler said a dollar is not a dollar as related to budget changes and that what we have to do is to look at how adjustments are allocated and applied across campus.  He explained that NC State University took a budget reduction of about $2M more [than necessary] the last time to prevent the next budget reduction from being too much drastic pain to the campus.  This year in looking at budget reductions, he said the goal is to absorb reductions and to scrape off from central reserves as much as possible to, again, reduce the pain to the campus [units].  
Vice Chancellor Leffler said NC State leadership plans to roll-out a plan for overall reductions plus a plan for EPA salary increases.  He asked the rhetorical question “how do we fund an EPA increase” and said this [increase] is essentially a reallocation [of funds].  He said if a $1000 across-the-board increase is given, this increase equals a big chunk of change that must be reallocated.  He said a salary increase is important and that we’re getting into five or six years without a merit [increase] program.  He said NC State leadership has been pushing hard to get authority for a merit-market program even if it’s not funded.  
Provost Arden stated that he and the chancellor think this is one of the most important things we [the University] can do to keep from losing good faculty and indicated that we are currently spending money on [faculty] retention.  He reiterated the importance of a merit-market program.

Members’ questions and comments:

· [Referring to side 1 of the handout]. . . The (0.12%) change in NC State’s operating budget [from last year to this year] is significantly less than the percent change at other UNC System universities.  Does that have something to do with the extra $2M in reductions we took last year?  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler: Yes, right.  Starting back in 2009 we knew tuition receipts would figure into the equation and our goal then was to increase doctoral and transfer enrollment.  The good news is we’re close to meeting our enrollment targets.  We will collect additional tuition funds because of increased enrollment.
Vice Chancellor Leffler asked members to feel free to share their suggestions, thoughts and observations [regarding the data just discussed].

· With the [strategic directions efficiency reductions] have the Board of Governors’ decisions negatively impacted us [regarding centers and institutes]?  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler:  No, because they have talked about centers and institutes and this will be in their policy discussions at their September and October meetings.  They’ll get a lot of data about centers and institutes.

· Why is it that now Campus Enterprise has to report balances?  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler & Provost Arden: The North Carolina Budget Office is trying to make transparent and uncover all the resources the university has-- endowments, F&A [facilities & administrative], trust funds, etc.  F& A balances have been reported for years.  We have a $150M trust fund balance currently and Housing has a $20M balance.  Trust funds are not available to the general fund.  Assuring that the university doesn’t have balances that we should be spending on other stuff is a driver.  Although we’re having to report balances, there’s a business kind of accounting versus a government kind of accounting.  They’re different.  Unrestricted funds in government aren’t the same as unrestricted funds in business.  When funds are earmarked for specific things, that’s what the funds have to be used for.  
Vice Chancellor Leffler said budget reductions this year will be tough again but not as tough as it has been. He said, in the past we’ve had as much as $80M reduction.  This year’s reduction can be handled centrally.  Two days ago, the state budget office sent a memo asking for another 2% reduction.  There’s a limited number of sectors where we can reduce the money.
Provost Arden indicated that the Board of Governors’ four year tuition plan is about to come out.  He said we’ll have to submit a biennial plan, and there’s a 5% cap on in-state undergraduate tuition increase.  Also, no campus can put more than 15% towards need-based financial aid.  Currently, NC State is putting 17% towards need-based financial aid, and so we can’t put any of this year’s campus initiated tuition receipts towards need-based financial aid.  We’re already over the 15% cap.  UNC-Ch spends about 21% on need-based financial aid.
Members comments:

· Having merit-market increases is good; making this transition would be hard if we try to dig out from five years [of no increases].  Not getting to at least an increase of $1000 as a “floor” would be insulting.  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler:  Not having a prescribed percent would be helpful.  Last year some EPA personnel got salary increases and some didn’t.  We had hundreds who got adjustments.  There were dozens each month who got increases because of promotions, retentions, or extra duties.  Guidelines will include perimeters for determining the increase EPAs will get.  We might consider things like: those who haven’t had adjustments in the recent past.  I’m concerned about blanket rules.  We have to be careful.  Department Heads who just did a retention package that came with a 30% pay raise may not want to give a big chunk of merit increase to that EPA employee.
· Salaries have remained stagnant, and the cost of living hasn’t.  There needs to be an inflationary adjustment.  Maybe we need to be changing the language rather than a salary increase. . . changing it to a cost-of-living increase.  Response by Provost Arden:  Cost-of-living is an across-the-board increase, and this would lock out opportunity for a merit component.  Merit-market equity may apply differently across campus.  Increases might not be equally distributed.  Deans and Vice Chancellors will begin the process.  This is not going to fix all problems.  We know faculty salary is important and it can’t be stagnant for five, six, seven years.

· Can we use campus initiated tuition increase (CITI) for salary?  Response by Provost Arden:  If you run the numbers, it doesn’t come up well.  Each one percent of salary increase is about $3M.  The campus initiated tuition increase (CITI) this year won’t net more than about $8M.  If we use funds from CITI for faculty salary increases, just giving a one percent increase would take almost half of the CITI money.  Response by Asst. Vice Provost Pennington:  We’ve used $380K the of CITI money for salary increases this year, but the actual cost for salary increases was $500K.  [The 2013 Tuition Review Advisory Committee recommended—and it was approved—that 3.9% of CITI money be used for faculty promotional increases.  This 3.9% equaled $380K.  Provost reserves were used to help pay for promotional increases].  Again, the optics of paying more tuition to give faculty salary increases is worrisome.  If all of sudden we allocate no CITI money for need based financial aid but allocate a big percentage of money for faculty salaries. . . we have to be careful about the optics.
Vice Chancellor Leffler stated that we’ll be looking at budget through an efficiency context. . . how we’re using our resources.  He said the Strategic Resource Management communications will ramp up.

When there were no more questions and comments, Provost Arden went back to agenda item #1 and called for approval of the May 6, 2014 UBAC draft minutes.  The minutes were approved as written.

The meeting adjourned.

Next Meeting:

Thurs., October 16, 2014

2:00 – 3:15

Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall

1

